CATSFIELD PARISH COUNCIL

Annual Parish Assembly

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday, 25th April 2013 in The Village Hall
	Present: 



Cllr. Angharad Davies (Rother D C)


Cllr. John Overall (Chair)


Mrs. Ann Davey (WI)
Cllr. Beryl Bodey (Vice-Chair)

Mr. Mike Davey
(Catsfield Cricket Club)
Cllr. Julian Goodliffe


Miss. Poppy Davies (Catsfield Under Fives)

Cllr. Chris Thomas


Mrs. Sally Clark (Catsfield CEP School)
Cllr. David Scott



Mrs. Vanessa Francis (CADS & Catsfield Hort. Soc.)
Mrs Carol Hodgson (The Clerk & RFO)
Mrs. Pauline Putland (History Group)

Cllr. Kathryn Field (East Sussex C C)
22 Members of the public

	Apologies:
Cllr. Peter  Josling

Mrs. Julia Pitman
Mr. John Kemp

Cllr. Jan Auer








	
	Agenda Item
	Action

	1
	To welcome and receive any apologies for absence.
Cllr. Overall welcomed everyone to the Annual Parish Assembly.

Apologies were received from Cllr. Peter. Josling, Mrs. Julia Pitman, Mr. John Kemp and Mr Jan Auer
	

	2
	Minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting on 26th April 2012
The minutes of the last Parish Assembly held on 26th April 2012 had been agreed by the Councillors and signed at the Parish Council meeting on 6th June 2012.  
	

	3
	To discuss any matters arising from these minutes

Cllr. Overall asked for any comments from last years Annual Parish Assembly.  No comments were received.
	

	4
	Catsfield Parish Council Annual Report:

The Chairman, Cllr. John Overall reported:

The running of Parish Council remained unchanged for the fourth year and it continued to meet once a month on the first Wednesday.  Planning issues were a key part of business with indications that Central Government was relaxing or changing the Planning rules.  Cllr. Overall demonstrated this with an overview of some of the planning proposals received across the year giving examples where recommendations by Parish Council was not accepted by RDC for any plausible reason. RDC’s Enforcement team remained to be ineffective with no apparent enforcing taking place.  
Finally after two years permission was obtained to put posts around the damaged verge at Potmans Lane but unfortunately this has still not deterred the 4x4 driver who continues to vandalise the verge but watch this space.

Parish Council’s current project is to replace / refurbish the Children’s playground.  After failing to secure a grant from RDC several years ago, it was agreed to renew, replace or provide a new item of equipment each year.   However Parish Council is working towards totally replacing the equipment furthermore The Clerk and Scott Lavocah have been successful in obtaining a grant of £25,000 from RDC.  News is also awaited on the outcome of bidding for Lottery funding.
The Queens Diamond Jubilee celebrations last June was principally sponsored by Parish Council.  As part of the Diamond Jubilee Committee Councillors aided in organising a full programme of events which was unanimously hailed as a success by Villagers and visitors alike.

The Public Works Loan is now completely discharged and the Village fully owns the Pavilion estimated at a value of £250,000.  This coming year the precept has been reduced to £21,500 down from £23,000 last year and £26,000 the previous year.  Unfortunately due to changes in the accounting method on how properties now receive tax relief the Council Tax demands shows the precept has increased, which is not the case.
To tackle a litter problem the sides from the Bus Shelter next to the Village Shop have been removed.  After lengthy negotiations with East Sussex Highways a new Bus Stop – jointly funded by Littlewoods and Parish Council - was built on the opposite side of the road.  Some parishioners have experienced problems seeing up the road so Parish Council is further consulting with Highways to find a solution. 

Daryl Holter is now our PCSO and Cllr. David Scott is our Police liaison representative.  The previous problem with antisocial behaviour has been resolved. There has been a recent spate of shed break-ins and an increasing problem of heating oil theft.
The asphalt road inside the playing field was renewed. The next area for attention will be the area just outside the gates.

Parish Council is still in the process of taking over control of the Village Hall Car Park from RDC which was scheduled to be finalised in April 2013.  It is being offered on a 99 year lease at a peppercorn rent.  All repair costs together with business rates pass to Parish Council but it gives us control and safeguards any future proposed charges or development.  The Car Park is an essential selling point in the hire of our Village Hall.
Our Local Action Plan is coming to an end. These are being replaced by Neighbourhood Plans but are not compulsory.  We are however working with RDC with a specific view to providing extra houses and looking at appropriate sites – this is still sensitive information but the primary site is the field behind the White Hart Pub.  New development was previously restricted to the village envelope which in our case is nearly full. The new link road which has now been approved was meeting most of the housing needs under the old plans.  These plans have now been abolished and RDC is being asked to accommodate double the amount of houses. This could result in Catsfield having to provide up to 80 new houses. At present there is no information on house numbers, sizes, types, access and no planning permission has been sought.
The Catsfield Flyer continues to be circulated throughout the village and is also available electronically.  The latest issue has enabled us to publicise this meeting and include the agenda.

Cllr. Overall thanked our County Cllr. Kathryn Field and District Cllr Angharad Davies who regularly attend meetings with their particular updates.  
Thanks went to both the Village Hall and Community Pavilion Committees for the work they do.

And finally thanks went to Cllr. Beryl Bodey for her support as Vice-Chairman, to all the other Councillors for the work they do for the good of our Parish and to the Clerk Mrs. Carol Hodgson for her input and her financial expertise.
Questions were invited from members of the public.  

· Q: If and when Parish Council take over the Village Hall Car Park will they be responsible for the maintenance and tidying costs?
A: Yes. We will be responsible for all those costs. 
· Q: Two bags of dog poo have been left by the dog waste disposal bin at the Playing Field.  
A: Signs have been posted at the Playing Field asking Dog Owners to be responsible.  If anyone sees dog owners acting irresponsibly point out the notices to them.
· Q: Can Glebe Cottages not be addressed as Church Road as it creates confusion with other same numbered properties in Church Road. (Carol Meek from Highrise Cottage also advised that her property had the same problem with being addressed at The Stream when it is not).
A: Uncertain what Parish Council can do to prevent this. Cllr. Field recommended approaching RDC
· Q: With reference to the planning application for a new entrance at Yew Tree Cottage which was refused. If the hedge is obstructing the path can action be taken to have it removed?
A: Yes, enforcement action can be taken but Parish Council aims to resolve these matters locally by undertaking a regular village walk-about to identify problematic hedges and verges.  This is followed-up with a letter to the landowner. If this is unsuccessful then it will reported on to Highways.  Parish Council is intending to take-on a redefinition of hedge and verge boundaries and tackle landowners.

· Q: There are increasing traffic problems at Crowders Lane with the junction of Kitchenham Road where satellite navigation is directing caravans and vehicles looking for the Normanhurst Caravan Club - which has same post code. Vehicles end up backing out onto the main road.  Can a notice saying unsuitable for caravans etc. be put up at this point?
A: Cllr. Bodey suggested Parish Council could contact Normanhurst Caravan Park to put a sign on the opposite side of the road directing them to the correct location – with approval from Highways.
	

	5
	County Council Report:

Cllr. Kathryn Field reported:

The main focus throughout the year was to find budget cuts of £60m.  A partnership had been formed with Surrey CC to negotiate better purchasing deals and develop best practice in procurement. 

Rural businesses and organisations across East Sussex will benefit from a £1m funding boost from ESCC - which is part of the £6m economic Intervention Fund designed to help new businesses set-up or expand existing ones to boost the local economy, creating new jobs and support training.

ESCC is working with the newly appointed Police and Crime Commissioner and her panel.  The panel is responsible for reviewing the PCC’s performance. The panel is formed of Members from 15 local authorities in Sussex and meets at least four times a year at County Hall, Lewes and is open to the public.

ESCC with the local NHS have made available £3m to organisations providing services aimed at strengthening local communities. The Commissioning Grants Prospectus 2013 has been published detailing guidelines.  This is the third year of this approach which has received national recognition for good practice.

Support for Adult Social exceeded the target which indicates that more users of the services are planning how they want their social care needs met – with greater choice and control. Cuts in budget will see a reduction in the Daily Living Allowances which gives quality of life to those in receipt of Care in the Community funds.  This could result in social isolation and onset problems.

ESCC is supporting and has joined the ‘Inspiring the Future’ campaign which seeks to help young people with their future careers.  Staff can register with the scheme and volunteer to go into schools to talk about their jobs.
Children’s Social Care have implemented two screening hubs to increase the speed in which help from the appropriate agency is given to families before assessment.

ESCC Highways repaired 7000 potholes in January and February this year by 24 maintenance gangs which is three times the number of teams to normal.  The roads are inspected regularly but road users and pedestrians are encouraged to report any potholes to the Highways Contact Centre online or by telephone. Twitter is used to publish updates on road repairs.

A new scheme which recycles materials removed from existing roads has been used to reconstruct several roads in need of repair. This shortens the work length and is kinder to the environment. 

A new highly ambitious ‘green’ landfill project aimed at reducing waste to zero in the next three years is currently underway.
· Q: Whoever goes around marking potholes why do they mark one and not another nearby?
A: The potholes are prioritised by their severity.  Highways are responsible for scheduling the work.

Cllr. Overall thanked Cllr. Field for all that she has done for Catsfield.
	

	6
	District Council Report:

Cllr. Angharad Davies reported:

With central government funding cuts RDC have had a challenging time making savings through voluntary redundancies, cross cover, selling buildings, sharing office space, devolving services, investing in more efficient technology and working jointly with other councils / partners. Despite this a further £1.5m is to be saved over the next two years which is likely to impact on the sixty services currently provided.  Derek Stevens will be retiring this September and his role will be distributed between the Council’s existing directors.

RDC has the lowest Council Tax in East Sussex and lowest staffing levels of any county.
As Chair of the Devolution Working Group Cllr. Davies has been in discussions with Town and Parish Councils to discuss the devolution of services and assets. Catsfield is in the process of taking over the Village Hall Car Park and waiting to receive the draft lease for review.

Four East Sussex councils have jointly signed a ten-year contract to deliver waste and recycling collections, street cleansing and beach cleaning to Kier Environmental Services.  The East Sussex Joint Waste Partnership is formed of Eastbourne Borough Council, Hastings Borough Council, Rother District Council and Wealden District Council. 
RDC and Wealden DC now share services for legal, audit and environmental health.  Another area of a joint working partnership is the new ground maintenance contract bringing an estimated saving of £200k to RDC.
RDC continues to run the Community Grant Scheme during this difficult financial period.  The fund provides funding to Community Projects and good causes, especially in rural areas. Catsfield will be receiving £25k for the planned new children’s area.

Despite the financial climate, RDC’s services continue to perform strongly.  Housing Benefit and Tax benefit claims are being processed faster.  The speed of planning applications has held steady.
Twenty eight homes in Rother have been brought back into use due to work of the Council.

Cllr. Davies hoped that residents felt the services had been maintained so far, despite the financial savings measures and reductions in staff. 

· Q: Will we have more recycling boxes under the new waste contract.
A: The exact details were not currently known but the amount of recycling would be enhanced.
· Q: The parking costs in Battle are being unfairly charged to those from the rural areas who have no choice but to travel into town to see Doctors etc. 
A: RDC had carried out a full review of Car Parking charges which during these difficult financial times is a good source for raising revenue. Cllr. Field commented as part of the review committee that she had argued for an element of free parking for the TN33 area.
	

	7
	An update on the Children’s Play Area Project
The Clerk reported:
The Clerk and Cllr. Bodey together with Scott Lavocah are leading on this project which is aimed at 0-11 year olds.  A consultation has taken place with a group of 5-11 year old children from Catsfield Primary School who were asked to create their ideal play area.  This provided the basis of a design and from this three suppliers were invited to provide a quote.  The estimated cost was in the region of £55-£60k not including clearing the site ready for installation which would be carried out locally.  Parish Council had agreed to contribute up to £15k and as previously advised Rother DC had awarded £25k.  Applications for grants with Awards for All and Fields in Trust were currently being prepared.  Without this funding Parish Council would have to decide whether to downscale, defer part of the project or possibly obtain additional finance to complete the project.  The aim is for completion this year.
	

	8
	Reports from the groups and societies of Catsfield
· Catsfield School
Sally Clark – Head Teacher reported:

Catsfield School’s Year 6 SATS results were above the national average. A new phonics programme for 6 year olds had attained 96% pass rate.  
To celebrate achievements outside of school there is a big Celebration tree were children can add their own notes for all to see.

A ‘Learning Wall’ is used to describe displays that support the attainment of curricular targets and children's learning during specific units of work. The Children write what they have learnt during the week and how they could improve.  
Children earn points for good behaviour and as an incentive they are rewarded with pieces of equipment when a certain amount of points is reached.  At present they are aiming towards roving microphones for their school production of Oliver in July.  The PTA is also fundraising for this.  
Learning outside the classroom is an important aspect.  This has been achieved with outside visitors, children taking trips and working out of doors.  Examples of these activities are: a Dance Workshop which is lead by two teenagers teaching Street Dancing, Outside music teachers - Mike Broad – part of High Weald Heroes – holds regular music classes and John Pembury – East Sussex Music Service - teaches recorders to a whole class. A very popular outside workshop with the children was a Tudor Day. Parents were invited to a Cream Tea and listened to their children read.  During Book week – Kate Tym – a local mum and author came in.  There are also close links with other schools to which we are invited to their event days. Last year Year 5 and 6 children went to the Houses of Parliament and met with Greg Barker who paid a return visit to the school.

A parental engagement group was set-up last year and has done so well that more funding has been awarded from ESCC and Channel 4 have been in contact to undertake an interview. 

As part of the School’s ongoing Charity Work three charities were chosen for support this year - Pestalozzi, Spinal Injuries and Child ‘I’ Foundation.  
Mrs. Clark passed on an open invitation for all to come and be a part of any of the School’s activities.
· Catsfield WI
The President of Catsfield WI Ann Davey reported:

Catsfield WI is 95 years old this year and has 41 members.  They actively supported the Diamond Jubilee celebrations last June and hosted a grand Jubilee Tea Party.  All fundraising this year will go to their chosen charity Demelza Hospice Care for Children.  More recently WI hosted a magic lantern show of Lady Brassey’s illustrations from her book “Voyage of the Sunbeam”.

· Catsfield Cricket Club
Mike Davey reported: 
Catsfield Cricket Club was hoping to start playing this Sunday but the pitch was looking water logged.  
They only missed two games last year due to weather and won eleven out of twelve games.  David Taylor is setting-up a Colts Team which will be playing at the playing field on Wednesday evenings.  Bexhill and Sidley Cricket Clubs hired the pitch during the year which helped towards the running costs of the Pavilion and Playing Field.
· Catsfield Football Club
Mike Davey reported:

Last season Catsfield Football Club remained with one team who were due for relegation but managed to win two games at the last moment.  The first continental football match took place in Belgium earlier this year and resulted in a 5 all draw ending with Catsfield conceding on a penalty shoot-out.  Dog poo on the playing field which has to be removed before play commences continues to be an issue and Mike Davey again requested for Parish Council to ban dogs from going on the Playing Field.
· St Laurence Church
Father Michael Brydon reported:

The most recent event was a very successful visit by the Bishop of Horsham.  St. Laurence Church supported the Diamond Jubilee Celebrations with a service followed by a pageant.  Church attendance remained steady. There was a well attended group visit to Chichester for the ordination of David Jarrett who has now moved to Dorset.  Bible groups, Sunday school, Pancake workshop, Good Friday activities were all well attended. St Laurence retains a good link with Catsfield School and a group of children from the school are going to church this Sunday to talk about the charities they are supporting.  The year had been financially challenging; only just breaking even.  The outlook for the next year was looking to make a possible loss.
· History Group
Pauline Putland reported:

The History Group were still very busy cataloguing all the items they had received. The History Group organised the opening exhibition at the Diamond Jubilee Celebrations and had recently provided an exhibit for the WI’s magic lantern show.  Currently they were preparing for an exhibition in remembrance of WWI to be held next year at St. Laurence Church.  The group asked everyone for any information covering the years 1914-1918.
· Catsfield Amateur Dramatic Society
The Chairman of CADS Vanessa Francis reported:

The year started off with fundraising for the Diamond Jubilee Celebrations. Two ‘Murder Mysteries’ were performed for charitable events.  The main performance of the year was the Christmas Panto - King Arthur and the Knights of the Round Table. The Raffle raised £400 and was donated to a local Hastings charity which helps Children who suffer with strokes. CADS are currently looking for a theme for this years panto and have had several people wanting to join the group.
· Catsfield Horticultural Society
The Chairman of Catsfield Horticultural Society Vanessa Francis reported:

Having just recovered from the Diamond Jubilee Celebrations last year the Summer Flower Show and Fete quickly came around and despite being very tired all went well in providing another great event. The Spring Show this year was well represented regardless of the bad weather earlier in the year which set back the gardens. Once again there were few children’s entries – though it was appreciated the show was held during the middle of the Easter Holidays.  The Horticultural Society is busy planning for the Summer Show which will be held in Village Hall this year and they have already decided not to reduce the number of classes.  Everyone was now aware that there would be no Fete.  
· Catsfield Under Fives
The Pre-School Manager Poppy Davies reported:

This was her third year at Catsfield Under Fives.  They had gone through an unsettling time with staff changes but all was good now.  Their primary task this year was to promote the Pre-School to the Village. They currently have seventeen children on their register. The Pre-School operates three full days and two afternoons a week. They are keen to open up to the Village by having picnics and fairs.  Anyone who has a talent they would like to share was more than welcome to come along. All are welcome to come and see them. The Easter Fayre went very well and raised £371.
· Lunch Club

Cllr. Bodey reported:

The Lunch Club is held every Friday at the Village Hall. For £3.00 you receive a two-course home-cooked meal. The Lunch Club needs more people to survive as they are currently running on their reserves. If you are interested in coming along please contact Libby Curtis.
	

	9
	Open Forum
Cllr. Overall announced that proceedings had now finished and asked for any comments from those in attendance.  No comments were received.
Cllr. Overall thanked everyone for coming along.
	

	
	There being no further business the Parish Assembly closed at 9.25pm 
Those present were invited to stay for refreshments.
	


Chairman………………………………………………


Date………………………………………..
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